MINUTES

JEFFERSON COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

APRIL 27, 2011  

Eastern Gateway Community College

4000 Sunset Boulevard, Lecture Hall 2102

Steubenville, Ohio

7:00 P.M.
Present:



              

Scott Fabian, President, R-Steubenville 

 
Danny DiCenzo, A-Yorkville   


Township





Mayor John Geddis, A-Toronto           

Terry Bell, Vice-President, R-Salem Township

Jim Branagan – County Engineer         

Rick Trzaskoma, Secretary, R-Toronto           

Sam Grafton, A-Island Creek Township

Joe Ellis, R-Warren Township         


Mayor Jerome Vinci, A-Tiltonsville     

Frank Litva, R-Warren Township



Lisa Bruzzese, R-Knox Township 

Danene Hutkay, R-Dillonvale               


Pat Marshall, Jefferson County Auditor

Dan Stone, R-Springfield Township                   
Gary Griffith, Bergholz           

Brandon Andresen, R-Jefferson County 


Mike Warren, County Auditor Office 

Joe Kmatz A-Springfield Township  
        

Joy Howell, Jefferson County Educational 

Carl Sgalla, R-Tiltonsville         

 
            
Service Center       

Danny Householder, R-Saline Township


Vickie Winski, County Auditor Office

Ken Stanley, R-Irondale          



Bryan  Marcino, Island Creek

Donald Wilson, A-Saline Township        

          
Darla VanFossen, Island Creek

Charles Henry, A-Ross Township   


John Brown, BHJ

Phil Jordan, R-Ross Township



Sue Campbell, Wayne Township

Mayor Harry Thomas, R-Richmond                           
Brenda Chronister, Brush Creek

Robert Nottingham, R-Cross Creek Township 

Guy Mason, Mingo Junction        

Barbara Stacey, A-Empire    



Irene Moore, Jefferson SWCD

Commissioner Tom Gentile, R-Jefferson County    
John Corrigan, Clerk of Courts

Mayor Jeffrey Stone, R-Bergholz



Greg DiDonato, OMEGA

Mayor Gary Pepperling, R-Amsterdam


Tim Rankin, Tiltonsville

Rich Brownlee, R-Bloomingdale



Chris Mader

Bill Cermak, R-Smithfield Township


Angie Allison, Knox Township

Ron Malin, A-Smithfield Township


Wendee Zadanski, Jefferson SWCD

Larry Zelek, R-Mt. Pleasant Township


David Lewis, Steubenville

Charles Kokiko, A-Mt. Pleasant Township

Lewis Piergallini, Jefferson Auditor

John Cook, A-Wells Township



Mayor Domenic Chappano, Mingo Junction

Matt Rose, R-Brush Creek Township


State Representative Lou Gentile

Mark Clark, R-Island Creek Township


Ed Looman, Progress Alliance

Carolyn Tolonese, R-Rayland



Peggy Grady, Yorkville

Linda Kovach, R-Smithfield



Joe Matthews, Wells Township

Jon Sperry, A-Stratton




Rayol Mayo

Alyssa Kerker, R-Steubenville



Don Fraley, Saline Township

Mike Paprocki, R-Jefferson County


Kathy Collopy, Cross Creek Township

Jim Horton, A-Adena




Tina Boyle, Smithfield Township

Charles Newburn, A-Wayne Township


Mike Dubetz, Springfield Township

Mayor Bob Gale, A-Wintersville



John Sebring, Smithfield Township

Mayor Pat Freeland, A-Smithfield



Brian Wilson, Wayne Township

Jeffrey Bonecutter, R-Wayne Township


Domenick Mucci, Regional Planning

Eric Mercer, A-Salem Township



Betty Lou Tarr, Regional Planning

Judy Ruckman, R-Mingo Junction



Richard Fender, Regional Planning
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OPENING OF MEETING:
President Fabian opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence after which the membership recited the Pledge of Allegiance.  

ROLL CALL:
Vice-President Bell called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 

MINUTES OF MARCH 23, 2011 MEETING








A motion was made by Mr. Litva to accept the minutes of the March 23, 2011 meeting; seconded by Mr. Sperry; motion passed unanimously. 

REPORT OF COMMITTEES


No reports at this time

DIRECTOR’S REPORT  


FY2010 CDBG FORMULA PROGRAM –  The County was awarded $284,000.00.  Clay from the Engineers Office has provided us the bid packages for the street improvement programs which are going on in Knox Township, the Villages of Dillonvale and Empire, and the City of Toronto.  The bid opening will be held on May 26, 2011 at 10:00 a.m. in the Board of Commissioners Office.  Following the bid opening a pre-construction meeting will be scheduled.  $64,200.00 has been designated towards Home Repairs.  We have through our consultants identified 7 homes scattered throughout the county.  The Director displayed a map which showed the various places throughout the county where different grant monies are being spent on different activities.


FY2011 CDBG FORMULA PROGRAM – Mr. Mucci explained he and Betty Lou had attended a training seminar in Columbus where they updated everyone on the various changes they are doing with the grant application.  The Villages of Smithfield and Wintersville, and Wells Township and the City of Toronto are the targeted areas.  Betty Lou explained how the state discourages us to have our Home Repair contracts between the Commissioners and the Home owner.  The contracts need to be between the Homeowner and the Contractor, this way the county will not be exposed to any liability.  She did tell the Commission they would need to make a motion to have it done this way.  Mr. Householder made a motion to start having the Home Repair contracts between the Homeowner and the Contractor; Mayor Freeland seconded; motion passed unanimously.  Ms. Tarr explained the Commissioners will still do the approval of the payments. The first Public Hearing was held on Thursday, March 31.  At this meeting they were also told because of the uncertainty of the federal budget and the state budget we have not received the allotment for FY2011.   The state has agreed to have the deadline of the application on July 29, 2011.  We will not have our second public hearing until the end of June or the first part of July.


The Ohio Neighborhood Stabilization -   We have completed 29 demolitions.  We are still working with our Consultants and Belmont County.  Belmont County has some unused funds.  


WATER AND SEWER (Pottery Addition) –  As everyone knows they are under orders and findings from the EPA.  We will be applying for CDBG funding and we are verbally assured we can receive $500,000.00 towards the project which will be administered through our office where we will receive some administration funds.  We hope to move forward with this project soon.


RUSH RUN – The State has sent a letter to the Commissioners stating everything has been received and they are now satisfied.


CHIP 2011-12 – At a monitoring visit for B-C-08-1BL-1 & 2 the state recommended that the county do away with the 10% bid assurance.  On March 31st the commissioners took action to do away with the 10% bid assurance.  The Commission has notified the state of the action.  The bids will be opened and awarded at the Regional Planning office; however, the Commissioners will still need to approve payments.
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Census 2010 – Everyone was provided with an up-to-date information sheet and also the information on Jefferson County profile.


Land Use Plan – We still haven’t heard back on our $20,000.00.  Verbally they keep indicating that we are on the top of the list.  Because of the uncertainties of the state and federal budget we don’t know if we will still receive this amount, but none the less we are at the top of the list to receive funding.  


2011 Directory – Everyone was provided the 2011 Directory.  Anyone who did not receive their directory was asked to see Betty Lou.


Fair Housing  - April is Fair Housing month and we have had three successful events throughout the county.  We were very successful in promoting fair housing throughout the county and the Commissioners adopted a resolution proclaiming April as Fair Housing Month on March 31st.

PLANNERS REPORT


The Planner reported he attended the 2011 National Brownfields conference in Philadelphia with Domenick.  He attended sessions on topics such as how to deal with sites with abandoned underground storage tanks.  While at the conference he also made contacts with people who could be helpful in redeveloping the county’s brownfield sites.


He has been working with the Ohio EPA on their request for a Floodplain Development Permit for a well project in Brilliant.


The Planner will be assisting with the newest round of applications by doing the maps and net effect statements for the projects to be done.


FINANCIAL REPORT


Betty Lou reported the receipts as of the end of March in the Regional Planning account were $105,156.66 and the disbursements were $36,919.42 which leaves a balance of $68,237.24.


President Fabian stated we will now talk about why we are all here tonight for the House Bill 153 the budget bill and how it is going to affect all of us.  He then introduced Commissioner Gentile as the first speaker for the evening on this subject.  Commissioner Gentile explained they have had a lot of discussion in their office with the Auditor and his staff who has been briefing the Commissioners pretty regularly on the dilemma which we face.  Commissioner Gentile explained there are a lot of townships and villages out there who are not staying on top of this and therefore they do not know what is coming and what we see coming is not very good.   He explained the rest of this evening would be about how we are going to face financial problems in the future.  Citizens are going to have to learn to tolerate a different level of government care.  That is who is going to correct this problem.  Don’t wait for the state, don’t wait for the government because their problems are much bigger than our problems.  He told everyone to look around the room us working together, spending our dollars more effectively and relying on each other, sharing information, services, equipment, that is how we get through this.


President Fabian introduced County Auditor Pat Marshall as the next speaker.  Mr. Marshall explained nobody really understands how tight the budgets are and how much has been cut.  People don’t understand with all these cuts why there still is a significant shortage.  We have lost a tremendous amount of money especially in the schools.  He told the audience when everyone cuts their budget who is left to get the work done…who fills the potholes in the road…..who puts the signs up on the roads….these things just won’t get done.  Mr. Marshall said he felt that as a body of people we need to go forward as a unified body of people and work with the counties which are closest to us.  He feels the only way we will get our message across is to do it together.  He then introduced Mike Warren, Deputy Auditor.  Mr. Warren referred to the handout which everyone received when they came in.  He said they had prepared these sheets to show the proposed cuts for this year and next year for the local government, for tangible personal property reimbursement, and for the deregulation of Senate Bill 3 reimbursement.  These are programs which have been going on for a while and they knew they were going to start to phase out.  Under the current government proposal for most everyone in this room the 
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tangible personal property Senate Bill 3 will phase out much more quickly than what we originally anticipated and the local government is going to be cut drastically.  The handouts were prepared based on the most current information we have in the proposed budget as far as what the state is saying what is going to happen to local government.  The tangible personal property, the deregulation reimbursement numbers we have prepared were taken from the Ohio Department of Taxation website.  Everything which everyone has is based on  the information which is out there.  It is not pretty in the least.  On the sheets e there is a website listed for the department of taxation and anyone can get on there to see if the numbers change and see how they decide to phase the money out.  It also will show you specifically when it will phase out for each township, village, or cities.  They say nothing is set in stone and it could change.


President Fabian introduced State Senator Lou Gentile.  Senator Gentile appreciated everyone who was in attendance to discuss such a serious issue.  He explained the Auditor, Pat Marshall covered a lot of what he was going to talk about.  He and Mike covered the phase out of the tangible property tax and acceleration of the reimbursement rate which we won’t see.  The local government cuts to the educational area are cuts which he is deeply concerned about.  We are asking the local governments to do more with less.  We are trying to get pass this economic crisis we have and move into a sort of recovery mode and he thinks it is important that local governments play a huge role in that recovery and if we can’t deliver the critical services that you all deliver out there in the field it makes our community less attractive on an economic development standpoint.  It makes it harder to retain the people we do have here and so part of his concern if over how this will jeopardize us trying to sustain what we have and grow our economy.  It is an overall concentrated effort.  Senator Gentile explained he is with the local government and he wants to be a part of the solution.  He encourages everyone to reach out to legislators who may not agree with what he is saying and try to encourage them to think twice about cuts which could ultimately be harmful for this area.    Mayor Geddis explained on his way back from an OMEGA meeting last week he was thinking since Ohio seems to be hanging their hat on the Marcellus and Utica shale as being the next big boom for Ohio.  With that thought if we could pass legislation to get 3% of the profits off head well of every well drilled in Jefferson county now and in the future that revenue stream would be here forever and then the Commissioners or county could distribute those dollars per capita to all the communities.  


President Fabian introduced Mr. Greg DiDonato, Director of OMEGA.  Mr. DiDonato explained he is always hearing be creative with all these new ideas and consolidation.  He stated they have been doing that.  He listed a few things which they have been specifically already doing in sharing and utilizing other people’s equipment, etc.  He doesn’t know where these savings really are because most people have been forced to do these things in the last 15-20 years anyhow.  We can’t control the cost of black top or the cost of a fire truck or cruiser.  This is out of everyone’s hands.  We are going to have to do with fewer services.  OMEGA doesn’t know where their budget is either.  They have received a 10% cut from the Appalachian Commission at the Federal level.  It appears they are receiving a 17% cut at the State level on regional project funds.  Most of the townships they really can’t do much for them, but OMEGA is taking applications and they generally receive around $900,000.00 State money about $900,000.00 in federal money and that will be awarded to projects like gap funding.  An example was last year they did a separation project in Toronto of their storm sewer and sanitary they got $250,000.00 for the Crestview/Belvedere Project, they are working with Mr. Sgalla on the energy audit to try to do some things on their water and sewer district.  Most of the funding they give will be water/sewer, job creation, and we will do some access road projects but they have to be based on job creation.  They can go up to $250,000.00 and they need to be matched.  They can be matched with another grant.  They look for projects which are going to be done the following year.
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NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be May 25, 2011 7:00 p.m.  on the second floor of the Towers. 

ADJOURNMENT
Mr. Henry moved that the meeting be adjourned; seconded by Mr. Stone; motion carried

unanimously.

Respectfully Submitted,

Rick Trzaskoma, Secretary

As per Betty Lou Tarr

